 President’s Letter March 2017

We had a great Jan. meeting, and annual Pot Luck, we do have some terrific cooks, thank you all. Sorry all of you weren’t able to attend. My heartfelt thanks go to Julie Harding for all her hard work on the up-date of our by-laws, they passed with flying colors as she was able to explain all the updates and corrections to us all. Also a huge thank you to Dexter Harding and his committee for presenting us with a great board to work with. I must say having worked with all of them last year, it makes all of our commitments so much easier, as they are so dedicated. When you see them please thank them for agreeing to serve this Society again.

Ruth Whitmore and Ruth Fountain will be auditing our books from 2016 shortly. Thank you both so very much for that important job.

As I told everyone at the meeting, a  new committee is meeting with Bill Wiggins of the Aurora Rotary to put together some ideas to encourage our school children to learn more about Aurora’s history. The Aurora History Museum and the Toll Gate Creek DAR are also working with us. We are in the beginning planning stages and when we are further along Bill will talk to us about it. Thank you so much Bill for the great idea. 

We have some special programs coming up this year, including Dick Kreck who will be talking about his new book, and more, at the March meeting.  That meeting will be at the History Museum on the 28 at 7pm, not to be missed.

Last but not least, our Historical Society will be 
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sponsoring the Brown Bag and White Linen lunches again here at the Museum in the coming year. The Museum is a tremendous partnership for us, and we are so grateful to be a part of this organization,

Don’t forget, share any ideas you may have for programs or suggestions to make us even better. See you at the next meeting.

Sandy Sweeney, President Aurora Historical Society
*****************************************************
Historical Society Officers 
President:  Sandy Sweeney (303-854-4249)
Vice President:  Nadine Caldwell
Secretary: Dolly Gray
Treasurer:  Michael Lockwood
Directors:   Dexter Harding, Carolyn Brassell
Membership:  Larry Wilterdink
Hospitality:  Nadine Caldwell
Historian: Michael Lockwood
Newsletter, Website, & Publicity: 
 Lynne Evans 303-671-0874
Program Committee: Dolly Gray, Lynne Evans, Sandy Sweeney, Caroline Brassell
Education:  Vacant
If anyone is interested, please contact Sandy Sweeney @ 303-854-4249 or Livelyline@aol.com
*********************************************
Next Meeting 
March 28th @ The Aurora History Museum 7PM
Dick Kreck will talk about his new book.
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IT’S TIME TO PAY YOUR 2017 MEMBERSHIP DUES
On January 1, 2017 it is time to send your dues payments for year 2017 to Michael Lockwood, 1629 Galena St., Aurora, CO 80010.  Our membership dues come due in January each year now and with the New Year arriving please send your dues payment.
Memberships
Family 			$15.00
Contributing		$30.00
Business/Corporate	$200.00
Life			$200.00
Newsletter mailing	$5.00

Because of the increased costs of postage and printing, we are asking that you add $5.00 to your membership cost if you wish to have the newsletter mailed to you.
*********************************************
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Remembering Aurora
Michael Lockwood, Aurora Historical Society
An Aurora native, a graduate of the Aurora Public Schools (Vaughn Elementary, North Middle School & Aurora Central High School) and still living less than 2 miles from where I grew up, Aurora has been a big part of my life ever since I was born. Having grown up here, I have several memories that I’d love to provide for your reading pleasure via The Advocate newsletter. For those of you who have Aurora connections that go back as far as the 1950’s the recollections presented may bring back waves of nostalgia. And while I have 60 years of memories to relate, if you have some stories you’d like to share, please feel free to contact us at the Aurora Historical web site: www.auroracohistoricalsociety.org
REMEMBERING: Quarters for the Pinballs
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I think my first exposure to the pinball machine was at the bowling alley on Fitzsimons. Fitzsimons had their counter in the middle of the building with about 20 lanes on each side. On the south end was a snack bar and on the north side along a wall was 5 or 6 pinball machines. I think those machines held as much fascination for me as anything else. The lights and the bells and the colorful illustrations called to me. But since I was there to bowl, the only way to play was to get there early, and my parents weren’t getting me to the bowling alley earlier on a Saturday morning (which was when the young kids bowled in their leagues) or to play after your league games were over and before the parents arrived to take you home. If you did finish bowling early and you had a quarter or two, you made a beeline to the machines. And what a tragedy if your parents showed up and you still had 3 free games on the machine that you had won. 
As I got older, the pinball urge never left, but now I was old enough to go on my own to the Red Baron Arcade in Buckingham Square, which opened in 1972. I was a junior in high school and had my driver’s license and a few dollars in my pocket from working at Iola Laundry. What better way to spend your free time than to try out the new pinball machines (and later video games) and if you got hungry, walk across the aisle to Bronco Burgers. Plus that’s where most of your friends were hanging out. Good times - unless you tilted the machine.
[image: ]
Time waits for no man and our history eventually becomes shared memories of people and places. Preservation can help to keep those memories a little more tangible so that we can share with future generations.
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Spotlight on the Mayors of Aurora

Did you know that the Town of Fletcher/City of Aurora have had 42 Mayors since its beginnings back in 1891. Starting with this issue of the Advocate Newsletter we’ll take a quick look at each of them.


· Homes in Fletcher start ending up on the auction block for unpaid back taxes
· The City Hall War of 1894 in Denver was taking place
· The Denver Union Station fire of 1894
**********************************************
St. Therese’s School Marks 25th Anniversary
By Irene Carney
Reprinted from the September 1981 Advocate
	The history of the Catholic Church in Aurora and surrounding territory began in the year 1903.  The first mass was said in the Sable Schoolhouse, east of Fletcher (Aurora), by Father Marcellus, a Franciscan Father from St. Elizabeth’s Church in Denver.  The Franciscan Fathers administered to the sick in this community, and during these contacts with Catholic families saw the need of having mass.
	Transportation for the priests serving this area was by streetcar from Denver to Fletcher and then the rest of the way by horse and buggy driven by one of the parishioners.  It was usually a very late mass because of duties the Franciscan Fathers had of their own and the slow method of travel.  This continued for two years.
	There was also a need for a community building in this area, and the Platte Land Company donated one acre of ground for such a building to be used by the Catholics for their services and for other clubs.  The new building was erected opposite Sable School. A built-in altar was made with doors which were closed when the building was used for other activities.  The Franciscan Fathers served this community until 1917.	
	Father James Walsh of St. James Parish (then Montclair) took over the duties of serving Sable.  He served this small area until 1919 when cars were used more commonly, and he felt the people would benefit by coming to St. James’ Church.
	Even though there was no parish church in Aurora, the Holy Sacrifice of the Mass was offered daily in a convent at 14th and Dayton completed by the Sisters of Mercy in the summer of 1915.  In 1922 the Novitiate was closed, and the sisters moved to Denver.
	Several years later, the property was sold to T. F. Gilligan, then president of the Aurora Bank.  It is estimated by those who lived here at the time that Mr. Gilligan obtained the property for $20,000, Including the building and several lots. 
	Aurora and the surrounding community were growing, and a small group of Catholics went to the Bishop and asked that a church be started in Aurora.  A five-acre tract of land at 12th and Dayton was purchased for $500.
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Spotlight on the Mayors of Aurora
Did you know that the Town of Fletcher/City of Aurora have had 42 Mayors since its beginnings back in 1891? Starting with this issue of the Advocate Newsletter we’ll take a quick look at each of them. Special thanks to Carolyn Brassell for her research and assistance.
MAYOR #2
ARTHUR L.B. DAVIES
· Served from 1894 – 1895
· Born December 7, 1868 in Wales
· Came to the U.S. in August 1886 from Liverpool
· Worked as a collection clerk for Denver National Bank
· One of 15 Mayors that only served 1 year or less
· He would have been 26 years old when he became Mayor
· Colorado Governors at the time he was Mayor were Davis Hanson Waite and Albert Washington McIntire
· Served in the U.S. Army in the Philippines from 1899-1907. Captain in the 2nd U.S. Volunteer Cavalry
· Became a naturalized citizen April 29, 1905
· By 1910 he had moved to California
· He died on August 3, 1939 in Washington
· While he was in office:
· The summer of 1894 the town suffered for days without enough water
· The town created a water commission
· The water commission agreed to buy the towns supplemental needs from the Denver Union Water Company
· Silver crash of 1893-1897 still causing a depression
· Donald Fletch leaves Colorado leaving behind several real estate debts









     






Aggressive Father Barry
	At this time, the Depression was being felt, However, Father Barry was aggressive, and as there was no garage on the church property, he solicited the help of the men and a garage was built.  He was also responsible for having the first confessional built in the church.
	Father Barry was a carpenter before going into the seminary, he had St. Therese’s remodeled and redecorated which improved the interior a great deal.
	The church census, at this time, was only 25 families.
	A member in the parish passed away and left $300 to the church.   With this amount and with what had been accumulated by giving dinners, Father Barry paid $1,000 on the debt in 1933 and 1934.  This was the first payment toward the principal since the church was started.
	During the time, Father Barry was in St. Therese’s, he celebrated his 25th anniversary in the priesthood. He was 68 years old.  There were times when there was no heat in the church as there was no money to buy coal.  The debt worried Father Barry as he denied himself all the mere necessities to pay off a part of the debt.  He had no housekeeper.  His health broke under these handicaps.  In August 1936, he was transferred to St. Raphael Hospital in Trinidad and died in 1938.
Father Mertz Assigned
	St. Therese’s Parish was taken care of by the priests from the Cathedral until November 1936, when Father Louis Mertz, who was a chaplain at Mercy Hospital in Denver, was assigned as administrator.
	Mrs. Gena Tighe was president of the Alter and Rosary Society.  As there was no money in the church fund, the funds of the Society were given to the parish.
	The following members of the Society served as presidents from 1937 to 1941: Mrs. Cornelius Muldoon, Mrs. Bert Keating and Mrs. Loretta McCarthy, who served two years.  
	In 1941, the parish had diminished to 20 families, and it was decided that the parish could best be served by both the women and men working together. Therefore, the Altar and Rosary Society was not active by itself until the year 1947 when Mr. George Paul reorganized it with 15 members present.
	Mr. and Mrs. Pat Degman, members of St. Therese’s for years, left $7,500 to the parish.  Miss Ann Thornton, and Army nurse, died leaving the parish a substantial amount.  These donations in 1944 were applied to the debt.
Parish grows quickly
	The parish was growing so fast now that by 1947 the church was packed for all masses.  Priests from Regis College and St. Thomas Seminary came to assist Father Mertz and say the five Sunday masses.
	The first Holy Name Society was started in 1948 with John O’Kane as president.
		On May 27, 1948, the parish helped Father Mertz celebrate his 25th anniversary in the Priesthood.

	 
	

Father Geisert Begins Church
	In 1926 Father Walsh announced that Rev, Henry A. Geisert was assigned to start a Catholic church in Aurora.  He was not well and was told by his doctor that he had cancer.  He promised that if his health was restored he would, with the permission of the Bishop, start a church named St. Therese to whom he prayed for the return of his health.  His health improved, and he kept his promise.  It was the first church in the State of Colorado to be named “St. Therese”.
	After the announcement by Father Walsh that a new Catholic church was to be started, a meeting was held in the Aurora Bank to make plans.  Those present were Father Geisert, William Fox, Steven Cutsy, Mr. Gilligan, Edward Murphy, Percy Allen, and Mike Dunlea, all members of the new parish.  Discussed was whether to build the new church on the five-acre tract on 12th and Dayton or whether to purchase the building at 14th and Dayton.  Mr. Gilligan offered to sell the building and six lots for $20,000.  This (proposition) was voted down.  Finally, a price of $15,000 was agreed upon. An additional sum of money was borrowed to remodel the building for use as a church rectory.
	An Altar and Rosary Society were immediately organized with Mrs. Dunlea as first president.
Raising Funds
	As you will note from the first part of this history, St. Theresa’s Church stared on borrowed money.  Therefore, the people had to raise funds to maintain the parish.  There were approximately 60 families registered.  The population of Aurora was about 2,000.
	The building which was now St. Therese’s Church and rectory was large but not practical for use as a hall for large crowds.  At that time, the Altar and Rosary Society realized the most returns from public dinners as all the food was donated by the parishioners. The dinners were given at the Aurora Presbyterian Church, East Colfax and Florence; Murphy’s Garage, East Colfax and Dallas; Stucker’s Garage, East Colfax.
	It might be of interest to mention here that the repair shops in the garages were used for the dinners, and for the bazaars, which were sometimes given.  This meant that all cars were removed the day of the dinner. On a great many occasions, the repair shops were not available until noon of the day of the dinners. There were no facilities of any kind in these garages.  Everything had to be carried from St. Therese’s to the garage---dishes, oil and gasoline stoves, etc.,--- and then returned to the rectory after the dinner. Despite all the handicaps, the Altar and Rosary Society gained a reputation for giving excellent dinners. There was no problem in selling the tickets at .50 a plate.  The one dinner that was the most outstanding was the one given in 1928 at Murphy’s Garage when they made over $500.  In 1932, Father Geisart was transferred to Montrose, and Father Daniel Barry, who had been at Montrose, came to St. Therese’s.



	On August 18, 1948, 48 lots were purchased between Kingston and Kenton Streets and 12th and 13th Avenues.  Tentative plans were made for a new church.  This building was to be a temporary church; later, to be converted into a four-classroom school.  This building was built to seat 400 people.
	The same year the Holy Name Society sponsored a bingo party to raise funds for the new church.  It was a huge success with $2,750 realized.  There were now 265 families in the parish.
	A campaign was started for building fund donations and pledges. Philbert Meyer was chairman of the committee.  In the first week of canvassing, $10,000 was pledged.  Approximately $20,000 was pledged or donated.  Also, at about this time, the five-acre tract was put up for sale and sold for $12,500.  
	Plans were started on January 19, 1950 in the architectural office of John K, Monroe.  The contract was let to Berglund-Cherme Company.   The estimated cost of a church and hall with fixtures and furnishings was $95,000.  Later in, an additional $27,000 was spent to erect the rectory and two-car garage.
	The new church was dedicated on July 2, 1951, by Archbishop Urban J. Vehr of Denver.
	On August 9, 1951, a new Hammond organ was donated by Mr. and Mrs. George Friend, Sr.
	Father Mertz died on April 30, 1954.  On May 17, 1954 the Rev. John Regan, founding pastor of the Mother of God Parish in Denver, was named pastor. 
25th Anniversary
	With more than300 children registered in catechism classes in the Fall of 1954, the most pressing need was for a parochial school. In February of 1955 plans were unveiled for construction of an eight-room school and a convent.  Ground was broken on May 29th, but the building was not ready for occupancy until the following year.
	The school and the convent were dedicated on September 23, 1956, when four sisters of Charity, Mary Serena, principal; Stephen Marie, Mary Edmund, and Marie Benedict, were ready to teach.  Classes began with 250 pupils enrolled in the first four grades.  Final cost was $323,029.
	At the dedication, Mayor Allen C. Bradley said, “We believe the parochial schools serve a useful purpose beyond that sought by those of the Catholic faith, who tax themselves extra to provide the Catholic religious atmosphere for their instructional program.  In competitive America, two school systems also provide an impetus-each to the other--- possibly even without the intent, toward bettering the educational process.”
	Three years later the school was enlarged.  The $176,698 addition was ready for the Fall of 1960 when 663 pupils registered.  All eight grades were now in operation with the additional seven classrooms and library.
	Work began on expansion and remodeling of the church and rectory in April of 1962.  Cost of these projects was $177,209. 

In Father James Hamblin’s desire to improve the school, he added a gymnasium-auditorium in 1970 at a cost of $209,318.  Students now have a complete physical education program.
	(the one-block, red brick trimmed with white complex consisting of church, rectory, convent and school became possible through the dedication and hard work of the parishioners.  They are proud of their efforts.  It is now hoped that the school will always continue although the area no longer had the number of children that it used to have.)

Today
St. Therese Catholic School is an Archdiocesan Catholic Grade School. St. Therese's legacy began back in 1956 with the Sisters of Charity from Leavenworth, Kansas. Prior to the opening of St. Therese, the Sisters of Charity had been teaching for many years at Annunciation Grade & High School. 
	On September 11, 1956, the first class in the history of St. Therese began. At the time, there were 250 enrolled students, ranging from grade one through grade four. Currently, St. Therese enrolls students in grade Preschool through Eighth. St. Therese now celebrates fifty years of giving the gift of a lifetime: a Catholic education.
	On July 2, 2017 St. Therese’s Church will celebrate 66 years and on September 11, 2017 St. Therese’s School is celebrate 61 years. St. Therese’s Church and School have been landmarked as an original Aurora District City landmark #23.
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pictures Courtesy of the Aurora History Museum




Aurora History Museum Exhibits & Events
Brown Bag & White Linen Lecture Series 
Sponsored by the Aurora Historical Society 
Third Wednesday of each month, Noon-1 p.m. Cost: $4 ($3 Residents) Aurora Historical Society members FREE Bring your lunch 
The Refuge March 15 The Rocky Mountain National Wildlife Refuge is among the largest urban wildlife sanctuaries in the United States and a prime location to see native animal species, including several predatory birds and the rare Black Footed Ferret. Join us for a discussion of efforts to conserve and protect Colorado’s rich animal life, including the reintroduced ferret population, and the ongoing interaction between humans and our environment. 
Native American Graves Protection and Repatriation Act (NAGPRA) April 19 Anne Amati, Registrar and NAGPRA Coordinator at the University of Denver Museum of Anthropology, explores the ongoing relationship between museums and indigenous communities. NAGPRA refers to specific federal guidelines that determine eligibility for the return of items that hold cultural significance to indigenous groups, specifically from museum collections to the original owners. 
Programs 
126th Birthday Party Saturday, April 29; 11 a.m.-4 p.m. Celebrate Aurora's big day with fun birthday activities at the Aurora History Museum and DeLaney Farm Historic Site. Highlights include: 
- Wild Wings Environmental Education presents their Live Birds of Prey program from 11 a.m. - 3 p.m. at DeLaney Farm Historic Site. Presentations at 11:30 a.m. and 2:30 p.m. 
- Art activities inspired by Aurora’s history with Downtown Aurora Visual Arts (DAVA) - Nature walks, historic games and building tours at DeLaney Farm Historic Site 
Admission is FREE. Sponsored by the Aurora Museum Foundation. 
Talk Story and Ukulele Lesson Feb. 18, Mar. 18, April 15, 1-3:30 p.m. Ongoing program, third Saturday of every month Free. Recommended for ages 8 and up. 
Explore Hawaiian culture and history through music. Each month the museum hosts a 30 minute presentation about Hawaiian culture followed by a group ukulele lesson. 
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Annual Pot Luck Dinner Meeting report
On January 31st, 2017, the Aurora Historical Society held its annual meeting and Potluck Dinner. Thanks to all who attended! The AHS bylaws were updated and approved at the January meeting. Leigh Jeremias from Colorado Historic Newspapers was our speaker. She talked about how to access the historic newspapers online to do research. The Aurora Democrat is now digitized from 1909-1943 with more to come. 

the disciplines of Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics. 

From Manufacturing to Marketplace: Innovation at Stanley Aviation
March 14-July 9

Aurora’s Stanley Aviation was a leader in aerospace engineering and manufacturing.  Learn about the technologies and people that made it successful.






Our Corporate Sponsors
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1301 S. Havana Street Aurora, CO
http://www.suss.net/showroom/buick
[bookmark: _GoBack][image: ]
Wagner Equipment 
18000 E. Smith Road, Aurora, CO, 80011




If anyone would like to receive the newsletter by email and let 
the Aurora Historical Society save the postage, 
Please contact Lynne Evans at 303-671-0874 or lyevans@comcast.net  
 
Also-If you have questions, comments, or suggestions 
about the newsletter, you can contact me as well.



Program Schedule 
1-1:30 p.m. 1:30-2:15 p.m. 2:15-3:30 p.m. 
Talk Story Beginner Workshop Intermediate Workshop 
February Talk Story - Hawaiians and the Sea: Mano, The Shark 
Presented by the Hawaiian Music Conservatory of Colorado. Long looked upon by Polynesians with dread and awe, in Hawai'i these denizens of the deep were feared for their ferocity, worshiped as ancestral deities, and in more modern times, killed for sport and derided as a nuisance. To learn more about these beautiful, but woefully misunderstood, creatures, join us at the Aurora History Museum. 
Colorado Women’s Hall of Fame 
Coding Workshops for Women 
Celebrate women in STEM. Attend one or both of the workshops taught by experienced instructors from the Turing School of Software and Design and try out the basics of computer programming. No experience necessary! For ages 13 and older. Bring a laptop. $3 ($2 residents) per workshop. Registration information is listed at the top of this page. 
Back End Engineering 
Feb. 20, 5:30 - 7 p.m. 
Front End Engineering 
Feb. 27, 5:30 - 7 p.m. 
- See more at: https://www.auroragov.org/cms/One.aspx?portalId=1881221&pageId=2037689#sthash.EjTG5a9H.dpuf 
Exhibits
The Doctor will see you
Now through May 7th
Early Aurora Physicians often operated out of their homes or in small clinics.  Explore the history of medicine in Aurora by learning about the doctors who cared for its citizens.

Celebrating Colorado: Women in Stem 
Now Through March 12th
The Colorado Women’s Hall of Fame celebrates the accomplishments of trailblazing women on our state. Featured portraits recognize Colorado’s contributions of the disciplines of Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics. 
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